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New Durham Board of Selectmen

Minutes of Meeting    ~     August 5, 2009

Town Hall 

Members Present: Ronald Gehl, David Bickford, Theresa Jarvis

Others Present: Parks and Recreation Commissioners Kristyn Bernier, Marcia Berry, Lucinda Erwin, Wendi Fenderson, Al Koehler, and Sheri Joy, Ryan Noonan

1. Call to Order - Chairperson Ron Gehl called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. He inquired whether the Commissioners had received, reviewed, and understood the advice from Town Counsel, and members responded affirmatively. He handed out an agenda touching upon fiscal management, major Rec program changes, and the meeting process.

2. Fiscal Management – the Revolving Fund – Chair Gehl asked if there were questions regarding the statute that governs the revolving fund. He provided background information for Selectmen David Bickford and Terry Jarvis, saying the Town voted to create the revolving fund in 2001. Reviewing the process the Commission worked under, he noted it was tedious that all purchases must be signed off on, and asked if that delayed getting things accomplished. Sheri Joy replied it did not. She said in the past the Commission did not receive invoices in a timely manner to sign off on, but that was no longer a problem. She indicated the Commission does not always get monthly reports.  


One Commissioner said the delay has been with requests and determining what’s needed. Kristyn Bernier told the Board that fiscal management is not a big chunk of the Commission’s time. She said they needed to know the decision making process is happening in a copasetic manner. She indicated the biggest problem this year was the pre-school program. She stated if the chain of command had been handled the way it should have been, the Commission never would have had to touch that. She said then going back through the revolving fund with a fine-tooth comb took time and created stress. Chair Gehl asked if the Commission was not getting reports from Finance Officer Vickie Blackden. Ms. Bernier said she started going to Ms. Blackden herself months ago. She said Ms. Blackden gave her a rundown of how to go through things. She said she has found it easier to go to her directly if there was a problem and to get updated information needed for Commission meetings. She said Ms. Blackden did a fantastic job of explaining and it has simplified the process.


Selectman Jarvis asked if the Commission received monthly reports from Ms. Blackden for its meetings. Ms. Joy said it is not in their packets unless they go to Ms. Blackden and get it. Ms. Bernier said the Commission has been asking for the actual balance of the revolving fund, as that is the information needed. She said the Commission received it last month, and she called Ms. Blackden to have it broken down. She explained the big issue the Commission has had is slowly getting information needed, such as the break down of how many kids are paying, how much money is going out and being pulled in. She said they weren’t getting that information other than as a figure popped into the spreadsheets. She said there wasn’t a good indication of what the Commission was really spending and what it was bringing in. She said they have asked for clarification of that. 


Selectman Jarvis asked if Ms. Blackden was providing the Commission with that number. Ms. Bernier said she could call Ms. Blackden, but she hated to have her do it. Chair Gehl said Ms. Blackden providing that figure was the offer that was on the table from the meeting between the Board, Commission, Town Administrator April Whittaker, and employees in March. He indicated TA Whittaker then followed up in her May 20, 2009 memo on the status of the balance between revenue protections and expense expectations. He said that offer still stands, and if the Commission hasn’t taken it up, Ms. Blackden can easily provide that figure. Ms. Bernier agreed, but added that she thought a department head should know what is in his or her coffers without having to go through Ms. Blackden. She said the pre-school was no longer a problem because it is no longer in existence. She said the Commission was receiving an itemized account for the Creative Kids Club from Laura McCarthy, who has been fantastic about getting the numbers to the Commission. She said it was the Rec stuff the Commission is not getting consistent breakdowns on. 


Ms. Joy said they’d asked the Creative Kids Club Director to submit figures a month in advance, so they could decide if they had the money or if her numbers were justified before they would sign off on any invoices. She said they requested the same of the Rec Director but that does not always happen. She said it was a big issue. She said they needed the expense requests a month ahead of time so they can prepare. She said they were getting them after the fact. She said purchasing was done and then they would get invoices they had to sign off on. 


Selectman Jarvis called for a point of order. She said she believed the meeting was slowly moving into an area that should be discussed in non-public session. Chair Gehl asked that this be kept to a policy discussion. Selectman Jarvis said she was concerned that an open discussion could not exist without certain identities possibly coming out. Chair Gehl said he shared her concerns, and asked that those present keep to policy aspects. He said an issue in respect to budget reports and timely information had been identified.


Selectman Jarvis stated the Commission can get information from the appropriate financial individuals. Ms. Bernier agreed, but said her feeling was that Ms. Blackden has plenty on her plate and the Commission shouldn’t have to go to her for that information. Selectman Bickford inquired about covering what the Commission wanted to speak to the Board about. Chair Gehl indicated that was number four on the agenda. Selectman Jarvis said her feeling was that number four should be number one. Marcia Berry said going through the other points on the agenda was touching upon aspects of number four. Selectman Jarvis noted the aspects were put in appropriate areas of public session. Chair Gehl said the agenda was his attempt to address policy issues first, and then see if the meeting needed to move into non-public session. Selectman Jarvis said she was unsure how everyone could be vague enough. Chair Gehl urged vigilance. Selectman Jarvis said she wanted full knowledge. Chair Gehl said that was why he first asked if everyone received Town Counsel’s input. He told those present to be cognizant of the advice from Town Counsel.


Chair Gehl asked if there was anything else pertaining to the revolving fund to be discussed. Ms. Bernier stated she was opposed to TA Whittaker’s suggestion that the Commission no longer manage the revolving fund. She explained that the Commission handled the crisis with the Creative Kids Club without assistance from the people who were paid to do it. She said now that that is resolved, she thought the Commission could handle the day-to-day financial piece it has always handled. Chair Gehl replied okay.


Chair Gehl moved on to decisions made in the Commissioner’s non-public session of June 17, 2009. He said he viewed them as policy decisions, and wanted to bring up that in general that is not compliant with the Right-to-Know law. He said it was fine to discuss certain aspects of policy issues in non-public, but rationale needs to be supplied and in this case, it was not. He said the minutes were sealed, but the Commission still needs to provide some narrative as to what it is all about, particularly when discussing policy. He said he was referring to the elimination of the pre-school program and the request to supervise the Rec Director directly and supervise over the Creative Kids Club. He said these are policy decisions. He said if there is justification for it, that is great, but it must be stated in the minutes that aren’t sealed. He said it was an issue that impacts a lot of people. He said he was all ears as to how they arrived at these decisions, as he has heard from disappointed people, especially concerning the pre-school. Selectman Jarvis reviewed the minutes of the March meeting provided by Chair Gehl.


Wendi Fenderson said she did the minutes, so next time she could include how they arrived at any decisions. Chair Gehl said the Commission needed to be aware of this. He said the Attorney General’s office has released a revision of the Right-to-Know law and there have been different interpretations. He said some rationale is needed as to how a decision was arrived at. Ms. Bernier said she would be uncomfortable discussing that in public. Chair Gehl said it was a policy issue. Ms. Joy said closing the pre-school was a major financial issue. She explained it was draining resources and could no longer continue. She said funds were raised for recreation and this was educational, so the Commission was conflicted. She said even day care is a gray area, although there is recreation involved; but pre-school is pre-school. 


Chair Gehl said he was confused, as the consensus in March was that it was a valuable program. He said one of the outcomes of that meeting was for Ms. Blackden and TA Whittaker to come up with numbers and suggestions to make the pre-school viable. Ms. Joy said it could not be. Ms. Bernier said even TA Whittaker’s rendition indicated it would be in the red. She said it was $14,500 in the hole as of December, with the two programs. Chair Gehl said he thought it improved. Ms. Joy said the pre-school did not. He said there seemed to be some projections that it would not have to stay that way. 


Ms. Joy said it needed to be discussed in non-public. Al Koehler said it is leadership that takes you to failure. He indicated the Commission would keep coming back to the Board. Chair Gehl clarified that it was largely a financial decision to eliminate the pre-school. Ms. Bernier agreed. She said she wanted to make it clear, so that no one thought for a second that the decision was made lightly or without hashing it out to try to make it work without detracting from the programs the Commission is responsible for. She said the Commission has an obligation to manage the revolving fund. She added that the Commission never agreed to the pre-school program. Chair Gehl said he didn’t mean to suggest that the Commission had not gone over this thoroughly, but it was a policy decision with no rationale provided as to how it was arrived at. He said that does not sit well with the Right-to-Know law. Ms. Bernier said that was duly noted.


Chair Gehl asked about the grant associated with the pre-school. Ms. Bernier said they’d notified the state of the change in the program. She said she specifically asked that the grant money not be spent until it was known what would become of the program. She said the grant was for $2,500. She said they had asked about amending the grant to be used for that age group in a different capacity; otherwise it would be returned. Chair Gehl asked if there was any indication to the parents that the pre-school would not be available to them. Ms. Joy said parents of children before school age would have no knowledge of it, as it was never advertised. She said that was part of the problem. She said there were too few participants and too many staff members. Ms. Berry said the school has been notified that the program is over. She said the district’s pre-school will continue. Chair Gehl asked if the employees had been notified and Ms. Bernier said they had. Selectman Jarvis said her memory of the March meeting was that everyone was committed to the Creative Kids Club, but there were concerns regarding the pre-school. She wondered what the Commission’s role was in policy making and in setting the student to staff ratio of the pre-school.


Ms. Bernier said the district asked last July or August for an afternoon day care program to supplement those children who took part in the district’s morning pre-school program. She said the Commission gave its blessing to the staff who researched what they needed to do with the understanding of a $20 per day fee for the day care setting. She said beyond that, the Commission was not privy to any hiring policy, contractual agreements, or changes in pricing. She said that information did not come to them. The Commission became aware in October of a financial problem and then went through things to see what had happened. Selectman Jarvis asked if the Commission thought it was expanding the Creative Kids Club. Ms. Bernier indicated that was the case, to serve the pre-school aged kids who were in the district’s morning pre-school. Selectman Jarvis clarified that there was total commitment to the Creative Kids Club.


Ms. Berry said there was not room in the past for full-day day care, but when the school came up with the space for the district’s pre-school, the space was there, as was a need for afternoon day care. She said some of the children would be unable to attend unless full day care was offered. She said that was how it was proposed to the Commission. Ms. Bernier said they thought they would be helping out people whose kids attended pre-K by giving them care so they could be dropped off in the morning. She said that is what the Commission signed on for. Ms. Berry said the pre-K is an integrated program, so there are children with disabilities who really needed care. Ms. Berry then clarified for Selectman Bickford the school district’s integrated morning pre-K program and the afternoon pre-school. She said the afternoon program was to provide day care for those children in the morning program, and without the Commission’s approval, became a second pre-school.


Chair Gehl brought up a semantics issue; that the program shouldn’t be called a pre-school, but parents were looking for a pre-school. A Commission member noted that the program morphed into a pre-school and stated there are state standards to be adhered to in that case. She said the Commission did not want to take that on due to the certification process. Ms. Bernier added also not wanting to take on the hiring process to ensure individuals have the proper certification. A Commissioner said offering a pre-school raised the bar substantially. Ms. Berry said the program morphed from day care to pre-K with lower prices, without approval. She said more services were offered for less money. Mr. Koehler said the Commission had no input on hiring, and Ms. Bernier said there was no input on salary, either.


Chair Gehl asked what the rationale was for requesting supervision of the Rec Director and the Creative Kids Club. Ms. Bernier said that, in light of months of frustration over accountability and supervision issues, lack of communication between parties involved in a symbiotic relationship, and the amount of time the Commission has spent dealing with this, the Commission requested the Board to return supervision of the Rec Director to the Commission, as it had been up until two years ago. Mr. Koehler asked the reason for the flip in supervisory position two years ago. Ms. Joy said the Commission had requested it. She said it was a small board and was asked to do evaluations and reviews without input. She said it didn’t go anywhere and it was frustrating. She said they felt like they were hitting a brick wall. Ms. Berry said a lot of minor decisions were asked of the Commission during working hours.


Chair Gehl said from the Board’s perspective, personnel management by committee doesn’t work. He said he still felt strongly about that. He indicated Selectman Jarvis documented the chain of command for every position in town, and the person to report to. Selectman Jarvis said she was concerned that what was management for more than 15 years by the Commission became impossible to continue. She noted that some positions on the document have dual or triple responsibility for supervision and annual evaluation. Ms. Bernier said the job description was written in September 2008, after the Commission’s request that supervision be removed from its duties. She said the Commission is still to handle evaluations. She said the Commission went from supervision and evaluations to not knowing what was going on. She said there must be a middle ground, as there is a gap now. Chair Gehl said he wanted to get an idea of the rationale of why the Commission wanted to go in that direction. He said he thought it was not the wisest course.


Ms. Bernier said this has been a long time coming. She said the Commission has finally gotten the Board’s attention and to sit down. She said there has been no movement on things discussed in the fall. Chair Gehl said it had been communicated to the Commission that the Board could not address issues like this in the middle of budget season. He said the Board had no idea what the Commission wanted to talk about. He said the Board was trying to provide an opportunity for the Commission and would like to hear what it has to say. He reminded the Commission that policy decisions could be discussed, but if the discussion moved to specific employee issues, he would have to leave. He explained any kind of he said/she said thing had to be avoided.


Ms. Joy said the Commission requested this meeting to relay information it has been dealing with. She said members were aware the Commission has no decision-making ability. She said Commissioners felt information was not reaching the Board and it was information they needed to get to the Board. She said this is the third meeting with the Board to discuss these issues and she would not do it any more. She said if they gave it to the Board, it was off their chests. Chair Gehl indicated the Commissioners serve to have fun, after all. Ms. Joy agreed and added they served also to do things for the community. She said they feel they don’t get to do anything. 


Mr. Koehler said numbers are down and people aren’t happy with what is going on. He said it is easy to see. He indicated something needed to get done regarding how things are managed. He noted the amount of time Ms. Joy, Ms. Bernier, and Ms. Berry devote to getting things done. Selectman Jarvis said it took Mr. Koehler only one month of serving to see, regarding leadership. She asked if had any idea of how things were going prior to joining the Commission. Mr. Koehler said he did not know what the Commission was, and only saw it through the Rec Director’s eyes. He said with his background and hearing what was going on, he knew he could help out to make it better. He said the meetings regarding the pre-school and Creative Kids Club are plain to see. Ms. Fenderson agreed with Mr. Koehler. She said she grew up here and wanted to help like her parents had. She said it was frustrating to see the programs go down. She said parents used to be willing to volunteer. She told the Board these problems have not been addressed. Mr. Koehler said the numbers aren’t there and the Commission is trying to iron things out. He said if a captain is not steering right on a ship, and the people below are working hard, the ship won’t go right. Ms. Erwin added that tournaments aren’t happening.


Ms. Bernier said she sent and received so many emails it would take a forest to print them all out. Chair Gehl cautioned about quorums. He said if there are four members involved, it is a quorum and it must be a posted meeting. Ms. Bernier asked how that applied if they were all coaches. Chair Gehl said it was all right as along as they were not doing Rec Commission business. Ms. Berry pointed out that members talk together after Commission meetings and people see them together. Chair Gehl said that was all right. He brought up entering into non-public session as a major point already discussed. He said some narrative is necessary in the minutes, even if it is not policy, just something generic to indicate the discussion. He said sometimes it is right to seal some of the minutes. He suggested the Commissioners look at the Board’s non-public minutes to get an idea. He said communication via email should be minimized, and no opinions could be expressed, as email is subject to RSA 91-A. He said no decisions should be made via email.


Ms. Bernier asked if she could use email to document, as she saves her emails. She said she emails to ask if specific tasks have been done. She said that was often the only way to document. Chair Gehl said it was all right as long as the communication is not sent to the entire Commission. Ms. Berry said sometimes members came up with an idea and sent it through to all other members. She cited an example of the Commission voting to spend a certain amount of money and then people would have ideas and ask the other members. Chair Gehl said he was afraid that could not be done that way. He said the Commission needs to assign someone to make that decision. Selectman Jarvis said the Rec Director would collect it all and the Commission could decide at the next posted meeting. Regarding delegation, Selectman Jarvis said someone can be assigned a task and the Commission can authorize that person to spend up to the decided upon amount. 


Ms. Bernier said the Rec Director emails them and asks for a decision. Chair Gehl said she can provide information the Commission wants to see. He said she is not on the Commission. Ms. Bernier said the Rec Director was seeking approval. Chair Gehl said it could not be done that way, as a body cannot come to a collective decision via email. The same thing applies to the telephone. Ms. Bernier said the Rec Director asks them all the time. Selectman Bickford said the Commission should be able to send her off and let her do it. Ms. Joy explained that things come up within a month that have not been discussed at meetings. Selectman Bickford advised that one person, generally the chairperson, can make those decisions. Ms. Joy said they are often about expending money. Chair Gehl said that comes back to the revolving fund. He suggested the Commission could think of a better procedure to handle expenditures from that. One Commissioner pointed out that’s why they wanted to be informed a month in advance, and Chair Gehl said that was all right.


The Commissioners indicated they were never provided with information regarding the right-to-know law. Chair Gehl said it was not standard for everyone to get something, but that the latest interpretation of it would be good for them to see. He said it was 140 pages. Ms. Bernier said it would be helpful for people new to boards to receive the pages from the LGC pamphlet that apply to RSA 91-A. She said it should come from Town Hall. Chair Gehl noted that all applicable statutes are in the Commission’s by-laws, but not all have interpretive text. Selectman Jarvis said the packets have not been maintained with the latest updates. Ms. Bernier said she received no orientation from Town Hall when she joined. Mr. Koehler indicated he received something.


Chair Gehl said the Commission was requesting a non-public session. He said there were five reasons a board could go into non-public. He said the Board received guidance from Town Counsel on how to address issues if employees are involved, and that the selectmen go by his opinion. Ms. Bernier asked what Town Counsel was told. She asked what was the question asked of him. She said his opinion was specific to one line of questioning. Chair Gehl said it was a generic question. He said in regard to taking up any issue with a Town employee, although RSA 91-A does not explicitly state that individual needs to be present, it is good practice for that to happen. Selectman Jarvis said she disagreed with Town Counsel’s opinion, based on her experience with personnel systems and rights of employees. She said she has gotten different advice from other Counsels. She said she thought the Commission would present the Board with information and the Board would decide. Ms. Bernier said that was her intent. Chair Gehl said he understood. Selectman Jarvis said the Commission couldn’t manage personnel. Selectman Bickford said Town Counsel says it is okay and common to have these. He said the Board wanted to listen. 


Chair Gehl said if the Commission has specific issues to address, it should look at the chain of command. The Commissioners indicated they have done that. Chair Gehl said he didn’t believe certain supervisors have been informed fully. Ms. Joy said she was shocked at this. She said this is the third meeting. She said two meetings were held with supervisors present. She said the Commission also handed in evaluations. Mr. Koehler said the chain of command is not working. He said the Commission is going over the same things month after month, and things are not followed through on.


Selectman Bickford said the Commission must decide whether the non-public would be to discuss an employee or affect the reputation of an individual so the Board would know how to call it. The Commissioners indicated meetings have been held with the employee in question not present. Selectman Jarvis said she attended a meeting when the employee and supervisor were not present. She said she believed it sounded like the Commission wished to discuss an employee or multiple employees. Ms. Bernier said coaches’ and parents’ names would be mentioned. Chair Gehl said he did not want to participate if something could not be substantiated. He said things brought to the Board’s attention could not be based on hearsay. Ms. Joy said that was difficult when parents and coaches are complaining, as they don’t want to put it in writing. Chair Gehl said the Board had to provide an opportunity for the individual involved to rebut. He said he did not think it was proper to have a wide-ranging bitch session. The Commissioners expressed their offense at his remark. Chair Gehl said he was trying to suggest that the discussion needed to stay focused on specific issues. Ms. Joy said that it sounded like they were being accused of wanting to do a bitch session, by requesting this meeting. Chair Gehl said he was trying to put boundaries around things. He begged pardon for his terminology. He said the term was something that he thought everyone would understand.


Ms. Joy said the Commission was frustrated and trying to deal with things for three years and here they are still. She said it was a volunteer board at its wit’s end. Selectman Jarvis said it was only fair to treat the Commissioners as professionals, as the Board is treated. Chair Gehl said he was not suggesting anything otherwise. Selectman Jarvis said if she were on the other side of the table, she would have taken offense at Chair Gehl’s comment. Chair Gehl said if anyone was offended, he asked that his apologies be accepted. He said he was merely referring to where the discussion needed to be kept. Ms. Erwin said she didn’t understand why it was hard to get into non-public session. She asked why they could not say what they wanted. She said the Commissioners came to the meeting to say something. Selectman Jarvis said the Board wanted to hear what they had to say. She pointed out that earlier she had commented that she thought the discussion was straying into non-public areas. Selectman Bickford said you don’t want to damage a person’s reputation. Ms. Erwin said it seemed to her that this was being held up. Chair Gehl said he understood that, but felt the discussion had been useful because policy issues were raised that needed to be talked about. 

3. Non-public Session - 
Motion by Selectman Jarvis at 8:10 p.m. to enter into non-public session with members of the Parks and Recreation Commission in attendance under RSA 91-A:3 II (c), to discuss matters which, if discussed in public, would likely affect the reputation of an individual other than a Board member and to discuss a personnel issue under RSA 91-A:3 II (c), which, if discussed in public, would likely affect the reputation of an individual other than a Board member, and to include the Parks and Recreation Commission in that discussion. A roll call was taken. Gehl-aye, Bickford – aye, Jarvis – aye. The motion carried unanimously.


The Board and Commissioners discussed a number of program management issues. No decisions were made.

4. Re-convene in Public Session - 
Motion by Selectman Jarvis to leave non-public session at 10:46 p.m.; second by Selectman Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.


Motion by Chair Gehl to seal the minutes of the non-public session; second by Selectman Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

5. Adjournment - Motion by Selectman Jarvis to adjourn at 10:50 p.m.; second by Selectman Bickford. The motion carried unanimously.

 Respectfully submitted,

Cathy L. Allyn 

A video recording of this meeting is on file with the Office of Town Clerk, is available for public viewing during normal business hours, and will be retained in accordance with the New Hampshire Municipal Records Board rules established under RSA 33-A:4, or for a minimum of 24 months.
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